Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting
September 7, 2017
Dorr Conference Room
I. Call to order

Chair Rod Rice called the meeting to order at 11:00 AM.  
II. Roll call
Senators present: Drs. Zeynep Baran (GEOL/GEOE), Andrea Brickey (MEM), Robert Corey (PHYS), William Cross (METE), Patrick Gilcrease (CBE), Mark Novak (CABS), Adam Piper (IEEM), Mengyu Qiao (MCS), Marc Robinson (CEE), Albert Romkes (ME), Charles Tolle (ECE), and Frank Van Nuys (SS); Coach Jason Henry (Athletics and PE); and Professor Deborah Mitchell (HUM) 
III. Approval of agenda
The agenda was approved by voice vote.

IV. Approval of minutes
The minutes of the May 11, 2017 meeting of the Faculty Senate were approved by voice vote.
V. Report from the Chair
Dr. Rice provided the following updates:
1. The faculty have been granted a seat on the school’s Executive Council. This will involve weekly meetings attended by the Chair of the Faculty Senate.

2. President’s Parents’ Reception.  The President’s office will take over next year. Faculty attendance was poor this year, possibly because individual departments have functions with the parents during the day.

3. The Provost is looking for fresh thinking about existing and future programs. In addition, the Provost is examining the idea of performance based budgets.
4. Enrollment numbers are due out September 19 or 20.  Numbers are not expected to be down significantly, but credit hours are expected to be down about 3.5%.
5. The administration and the Foundation are interested in developing ideas for a more coordinated, consistent, and carefully-delivered effort for raising more scholarship money over the next year. 
6.  University Relations has shown concern over inconsistent use of official campus logos and emblem designs and are seeking ways to ensure campus organizations and clubs comply with university policies.

Questions from the Senators:
Q. Is there any feedback method for campus support organizations?

A. Other schools have anonymous reviews. We used to have 360 Reviews but those seem to have gone away.
VI. Committee reports
Committee reports were covered in old and new business. 
VII. Old business
A.    Affected Departments Form (Academic Affairs)
This form is finished and will be used for curriculum going forward.

B.     Ad hoc Senate committee on email and internet security 

Dr. Tolle reported that IT is ready to discuss this issue with the ad hoc committee consisting of Drs. Tolle, Qiao and Cross.
VIII. New business
A. Senate inclusiveness resolution

Dr. Rice revised the previous Senate inclusiveness resolution as recommended by the Senate in May and presented the edited resolution to the Senate. Three questions arose:
Q. Is this resolution needed?

A. Yes.  This resolution was prepared in part as a response to unapproved divisive postings that appeared on campus last year and as a way to articulate faculty support not only of existing university and Regental policies that address diversity and inclusiveness, but also the efforts of the campus Inclusiveness Committee.

Q. Does the resolution require including the complete policy number and name?  Too much unnecessary detail?
A. Perhaps.  It was suggested that the policy numbers and names were useful, but should not be included in isolation, so including language like “and other relevant policies” should be added. 

B. Senate meeting schedule

The Senate meeting schedule was distributed to the Senators and approved.
C. Committee assignments

Senate committee assignments were distributed as last year and approved.

D. Agenda for September All-Faculty Meeting (26 Sept)

The All-Faculty Meeting was set for 4 PM Tuesday September 26, 2017 in EP 254. The primary agenda item was to be a conversation with President Puszynski and the following questions were gathered for discussion at the meeting:

1.  What are your plans and concerns as Acting President?
2.  The faculty have feedback with respect to new plans and ideas for future institutional growth, but these plans and ideas require funds. Where will these funds come from, particularly with respect to funds for new programs, when existing programs have been starved for funds over the past several years?
3.  Our library resources are small and difficult to use, are there plans to improve this?
4.  Is there a process to ensure that the concerns faculty forward to you over the next few months will get transmitted to the new President?
5.  What is the Board of Regents plan for SDSM&T’s future?
6.  Trying to fix one problem often creates other unanticipated problems. The unanticipated problems are often unanticipated because of lack of input from groups that have the knowledge base to address such problems.  Is there any way to be more inclusive in filling out decision-making groups to improve communication and help anticipate possible problems?
7.  Can you tell us more about the AAC’s decision to allow faculty to assess their department heads’ performance?  That came as a surprise to many of us.
E. Senate and faculty role in addressing institutional concerns.  Dr. Rice suggested that the following are some of the larger questions the Senate should consider going forward:

1.  How can the Senate enhance communication between faculty and administration now that we have representation on the Executive Council? 

2.  How can the Senate and faculty work together to encourage and facilitate the growth of research?     

3.   Are there any actions the Senate could suggest to expand the range and depth of scholarship availability?   

These were discussed but no concrete ideas were suggested.

IX.      Other

Faculty report date (BoR/COHE Agreement, section 9.4).  Requiring faculty members to report before the first day of classes, while allowed by the BoR/COHE contract, was not well received by some faculty. One problem associated with the practice is that new international faculty could not begin performing their jobs until their contract start dates. While work arounds were found, this is considered by some as sub-optimal, as is the general habit of starting classes on the first day of the contract with no training opportunity for new faculty.

Split finals week.  Why do we need it?  It is not clear to the faculty what the benefits of this are, outside of allowing students a break in the middle of the week.
X.       Adjournment
The Senate adjourned at 12:08 PM.
